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BOARD OF HEALTH MEETING MINUTES 

Tuesday, September 24, 2024 3:00 PM 

James H. Crocker Jr. Hearing Room, Town Hall 

    367 Main Street, 2nd Floor, Hyannis, MA 

 

A regularly scheduled and duly posted meeting of the Barnstable Board of Health was held 
on Tuesday, September 24, 2024. The meeting was called to order at 3:00 pm by, F.P. 
(Thomas) Lee, Chair.    Also in attendance were Board Members Donald Guadagnoli, M.D. 
and Paul Canniff, D.M.D., and Stephen Waller, M.D.  Health Division staff representative 
Thomas McKean, Director of Public Health, was also present.   Daniel Luczkow, M.D., was 
absent. 

 

 

1. Septic Variances: 
A. Glen Harrington, representing owner, Beverly Gill – 76 Smith Street, 

Hyannis, Map/Parcel 288-220, requesting septic variance for a failed septic 
for 310 CMR 15.405.1.6 and Section 360-1 of the Town of Barnstable 
Code.  

 
Mr. Harrington presented an engineering plan and a request for variances to construct a 
replacement septic system at 76 Smith Street, Hyannis.  The existing septic system failed.  
The physical constraints at the site severely restrict the location of a new septic system 
components due its proximity to a wetland.  The submitted engineering plan appears to 
meet the maximum feasible compliance standards contained within the State 
Environmental Code, Title 5. Upon a motion duly made by Donald Guadagnoli, M.D., 
seconded by Paul Canniff, D.M.D., the Board voted to granted Mr. Harrington variances, 
on behalf of his client, Beverly Gill, to construct an onsite sewage disposal system at 76 
Smith Street, Hyannis MA.  The variances granted are as follows: 310 CMR 15.211(1):  To 
construct absorption system sixteen (16) feet away from a cellar wall in lieu of the twenty 
(20) feet minimum separation distance required by the State Environmental Code, Title 5. 
And from Chapter 360-1 of the Town of Barnstable Code:  To construct absorption system 
87 feet away from a bordering vegetated wetland in lieu of the 100 feet minimum 
separation distance required by the local Code.  

 
B. Alan and Dawn Burt, owners – 4741 Falmouth Road, Cotuit, Map/Parcel 

009/020, requesting septic variance for a failed septic, Stage 1 of the 
CWMP, requesting either to pump the existing cesspool or installing a 
holding tank. 

 
Mr. Alan Burt testified the existing cesspool is failed.  He received permission from the 
Board of Health, during a previous public meeting of the Board, to install a replacement 
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septic system incorporating innovative-alternative technology. However Mr. Burt stated, 
the estimated costs for such a system are very high, with cost proposals exceeding 
$120,000 for installation, annual maintenance, and testing. This proposal to install a 
holding tank, would be temporary until such time the home is connected to public sewer.  
Mr. Burt stated the requirement to fund the cost of installation and monitoring an 
innovative-alternative system is substantially high and financially burdensome, only to be 
required to abandon the system and connect to public sewer at some later date. 
 
Mr. Mckean stated public sewer is scheduled to be available to this site during Stage 1 of 
the Town’s Comprehensive Wastewater Management Plan (CWMP), which does not have 
an assigned anticipated availability date by the Department of Public Works   However, 
one could presume, based on its westerly location, that it could be available in 
approximately twenty (20) years or longer.   
 
Mr. McKean stated the Health Division staff objects to the first option requested from the 
applicant, to maintain and to continue to pump the existing cesspool, which is located in 
close proximity to Santuit River.  However he stated, the Health Division staff have no 
objections to the second option requested, to install a holding tank.    
 
After some discussion, and upon a motion duly made by Paul Canniff, D.M.D., seconded 
by Donald Guadagnoli, M.D., the Board voted to grant  Mr. and Ms. Burt a variance from 
310 CMR 15.000, State Environmental Code, Title 5, to install a holding tank, at 4741 
Falmouth Road, Cotuit, Massachusetts  This variance is granted with the following 
conditions:  1) The new holding tank shall be properly outfitted with an alarm system in 
accordance with the State Environmental Code. 2) If the holding tank will be installed in 
an area of high groundwater, buoyancy calculations shall be provided prior to obtaining a 
disposal construction permit. 3) When public sewer becomes available, this dwelling shall 
be connected to public sewer within six months of availability. 
 

 
2. Sewer Connection/ Extension Requests: 

A. Carole O’Donnell – 171 Strawberry Hill Road, Centerville, Map/Parcel 247-
119, Phase 1 of the CWMP, requests an extension of time until the property 
is sold.  

Ms. O’Donnell testified that she was recently order to connect her home to public 
sewer.  She is requesting an extension to connect to public sewer, until such time 
her property transfers to another owner. She stated she has been retired since 
2011, she is a widow, and lives alone.  Ms. O’Donnell also testified that she had a 
new Title 5 septic system installed at her property during the year 2011.  She 
testified the septic system has been functioning properly, without the need for any 
additional pumping.     
 
Board member Donald Guadagnoli M.D. asked when this property will be sold.  
Ms. O’Donnell replied that she does not know; it would be many years.  
 
After some discussion, and upon a motion duly made by Paul Canniff, D.M.D, 
seconded by Donald Guadagnoli, M.D., the Board voted to grant Ms.O’Donnell a 
three-year extension, until November 30, 2027, to connect her home to public 
sewer at 171 Strawberry Hill Road Centerville, Massachusetts. Three years would 
provide ample time to investigate the availability of a zero-interest loan from 
Barnstable County (Aqui-Fund) and tax exemption information. It will also provide 
Ms. O’Donnell time to obtain cost estimates from multiple contractors for the 
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required sewer connection work.  If additional time is needed, she could re-apply 
for a variance from the Board of Health in the future.   

 
 
B. Karen Moreshead -representing owner, Elizabeth Horan – 391 Green 

Dunes Drive, Centerville, Map/Parcel 246-154, Phase 1 of the CWMP, 
requesting deferral to phase 2 of the CWMP. 

 
Ms. Karen Morsehead testified that the owner, Elizabeth Horan, was recently 
ordered to connect her home to public sewer at Craigville Beach Road.  However, 
such a connection would require construction through a large area of unknown 
terrain which includes multiple full-grown trees.  It is a heavily wooded area.  This 
request is to connect to public sewer at Green Dunes Drive during Phase 2 of the 
Town’s Comprehensive Wastewater management (CWMP) Plan, which is 
projected to occur in approximately eleven to twenty years.  This alternative 
connection, through level terrain and fewer obstructions, would require an 
easement through an adjoining property owned by the Green Dunes Association.   

 
Mr. McKean suggested the Board should request and await a signed easement 
agreement from the Green Dunes Beach Association Inc (A= 246- 276), for the 
construction of a sewer pipe through the easement, before granting such a 
variance.   

 
Chairman Thomas Lee suggested the applicant should also obtain permission 
from the Department of Public Works before coming back to the Board of Health 
for this variance request.    
 
Afte some discussion and upon a motion duly made by Paul Canniff, D.M.D,  
seconded by F.P. (Thomas) Lee, the Board voted to continue this matter to a future 
meeting, after the applicant receives a legally approved sewer easement from the 
Green Dunes Beach Association Inc. and written permission from the Department 
of Public Works to connect at this alternative location. 
   

3. Food- Variances: 
A. Daniel O’Rourke, representing food establishment, Jake’s Clambakes-40 

Industry Road, Unit #5, Marstons Mills, Map/Parcel 058-028-00E, 
requesting Grease Trap Variance, Town Code § 322-3, to allow a GRD 
plumbed to 3 bay sink. [This request was withdrawn by the applicant 
prior to the public meeting of the Board].  
 

B. Matthew and Pamela Arias, owners, Soulshine LLC, DBA:Crumbl Cookies, 
located at 793 Iyannough Rd, Hyannis Map/Parcel 293-024, requesting 
Grease Trap Variance, Town  Code § CMR 322-3, to allow an internal 
grease interceptor. 

 
Attorney David Lawler testified that the applicant is requesting a variance to     

prepare cookies, without an external grease trap.  Attorney Lawler testified 

the cookies will be prepared on wax paper.  He stated previous testing found 

that very little grease; only a few ounces, are generated during the 

preparation and baking process.   

Mr. McKean testified that the Town of Barnstable Department of Public Works 
Engineer, Griffin Beaudoin, recommended connection into an exterior grease 
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trap in his email dated September 19, 2024.  He further stated, after he was 
provided additional site information, that Mr. Griffin wrote in his September 20th 
email that he did not understand the applicant’s argument that there is 
insufficient space within the large parking lot at the Cape Cod Mall for an 
exterior grease trap.   

 
Attorney Lawler replied the applicant proposes to install a mechanical grease 

recovery device (GRD), similar to the unit in existence at Auntie Anne’s also 

located within the Cape Cod Mall.  The GRD will be inspected and maintained 

by a qualified contractor on a quarterly basis.   The GRD will be maintained to 

its optimum performance standards during all times of operation at this food 

establishment. Mr. Lawler further testified that if the GRD system does not 

function or perform properly, the engineering can be “reversed” and an exterior 

grease trap will be installed, providing a “belt and suspenders” approach.  

 

Board member Paul Canniff stated the applicant should be required to first 

obtain permission from the Department of Public Works because this site is 

connected to public sewer.  Sewage and grease are discharged through the 

sewer lines to the Town’s Wastewater Treatment Plant which is operated by 

the Department of Public Works.    

 

Attorney Lawler stated the Board of Health members are appointed by the 

Town Council to serve the Town and to vote on these variance requests.  Also, 

the Board of Health possesses a Regulation requiring exterior grease traps.   In 

contrast, the Town Engineer is an employee of the Department of Public Works 

of the Town of Barnstable.   The Department of Public Works does not provide 

a voting body nor a board for hearing these types of variance requests. 

 

Board Chairman Thomas Lee stated he is inclined to approve a properly sized 

and engineered grease recovery device, with a third party to oversee the 

operation and maintenance of the device. Donald Guadagnoli M.D. stated he 

was also inclined to vote in favor of this request.  

 
Upon a motion duly made by Donald Guadagnoli, M.D., seconded by F.P. (Thomas) 
Lee, the Board voted to grant the applicant a conditional variance from Section 322-3 
of the Town of Barnstable Code, which requires all food establishments to provide 
properly sized in ground grease traps, in accordance with the State Environmental 
Code, Title 5.   [Donald Guadagnoli M.D. -Yes, Steven Waller M.D. -Yes, F.P. 
(Thomas) Lee-Yes. Paul Canniff- No]   This variance will allow the applicant to install 
and use a mechanical grease recovery device at Crumbl Cookies, the Cape Cod Mall , 
793 Iyannough Road, Hyannis with the following conditions: (1) The proposed 
mechanical grease recovery device (GRD) shall be properly sized and designed by a 
professional engineer prior to its installation. (2) The mechanical grease recovery 
device (GRD) shall be inspected and maintained by a qualified contractor on a 
quarterly basis.   (3) A copy of the quarterly maintenance contract shall be provided to 
the Board of Health prior to obtaining a food establishment permit from the Board of 
Health. (4) The GRD shall be maintained to its optimum performance standards during 
all times of operation at this food establishment. (5)  If the owner/operator of this food 
establishment fails to comply with these conditions of the Board of Health variance 
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decision letter, an exterior grease trap shall be installed within 60 days or prior to 
renewal of its annual food establishment permit, whichever occurs first. (6) This 
variance decision letter shall be posted on a wall adjacent to your food service permit 
in an easily accessible location for viewing by a health inspector during inspections. 
 
 
 
4. Temporary Food: 

A. Shaunah Steelman representing food establishment, In The Mix, to participate 
as a vendor at the Osterville Farmer’s Market – 155 W. Bay Road, Osterville. 
Fridays, 9:00am-1:00pm, weekly.  Food items include Apple Cider Donuts and 
Donut Holes 

 
Ms. Steelman testified that she is requesting permission to prepare and serve apple cider 
donuts and donut holes at the Osterville Farmer’s Market.  
 
Mr. McKean requested clarification of the handwash sink location shown on the submitted 
sketch plan. Ms. Steelman replied that it will be located within the food preparation area. 
Mr. McKean stated Health staff have no objections.  
 
Upon a motion duly made by Donald Guadagnoli, M.D., seconded by Paul Canniff, D.M.D., 
the Board voted to grant Shaunah Steelman permission to prepare and serve apple cider 
donuts and donut holes at the Osterville Historical Museum, 155 West Bay Road, 
Osterville, Mass.   This permission was granted with the following conditions: (1) The 
applicant must obtain temporary food permits from the Health Division Office prior to the 
first date of operation. (2) The menu is limited to the items listed on the submitted 
menu, apple cider donuts and donut holes.  These foods shall be prepared either at a 
licensed food facility or at the food station/table.  Foods shall not be prepared within a 
private residence.  (3) There shall be at least one certified food handler at the food 
station/table.  Copies of certified food handler (ie Servsafe) certifications shall be 
submitted to the Health Division prior to obtaining temporary food permits from the Health 
Division. (4) The applicant shall submit a diagram of the layout showing proposed food 
preparation tables location, handwash station, seating if any and toilet facility locations.  
(5) There shall be a handwash station which is conveniently located and easily accessible 
to each food station/table wherever exposed foods are present.  The handwash sink area 
shall be equipped with hot/warm water, a toggle dispenser (not a push button), dispenser 
soap and paper towels. (6) Each food handler shall wear disposable gloves during 
preparation, handling and serving of ready-to-eat foods.  Gloves shall be changed often 
during the event. (7) The temporary food permit(s) issued from the Health Division Office 
shall be posted at each food station/table in an easily accessible location to be viewed by 
a health inspector during site inspections. (8) All the other regulations contained in 105 
CMR 590.000:  State Sanitary Code, Chapter X - Minimum Sanitation Standards for Food 
Establishment and of the Town of Barnstable  Board of Health sanitation 
regulations shall be strictly adhered to. 

 
 

5. Request from Susanne Conley, Save Our Beaches 
 
Ms. Conely testified that she is requesting the Board of Health to consider 
commissioning a study of the long-term health effects of electric 
transmission projects.  She stated she understands a funding request 
would first needs to be submitted to the Town Council for such a study. 
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Board of Health member Paul Canniff stated it is unfortunate that the Board 
of Health does not have authority to stop nor require changes to an 
application for an electric transmission project falling under the jurisdiction 
of the state Energy Facilities Siting Board.  
 
Board of Health Member Donald Guadagnoli stated that, even if funding is 
approved for such a study, the Board of Health would not have any 
jurisdiction to stop or require changes to such a project, which is under the 
jurisdiction of the State Energy Facilities Siting Board.  
 
After some discussion, Chairman Thomas Lee stated that one of the Board 
of Health members, Daniel Lucskow, is absent during this meeting. Mr. Lee 
stated he would like the entire Board to consider and review this request 
before any movement on such a request.  
 
Upon a motion duly made by Donald Guadagnoli, M.D.,  seconded by F.P. 
(Thomas) Lee, the Board voted to continue this matter. 

 
6. Memorandum from Town Attorney’s Office 

 
The following is a copy of the memorandum provided from Karen L. Nober 
and Town Attorney Thomas J. LaRosa, First Assistant Town Attorney to the 
Board of Health. Chairman Thomas Lee read the ‘short answer’ section 
located on the bottom of page one of the memorandum, into the record. 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
TO:  Board of Health  
 
CC:  Thomas McKean, Director of Health Division  
 
FROM:  Karen L. Nober, Town Attorney  

       Thomas J. LaRosa, First Assistant Town Attorney  
 
DATE:  September 10, 2024  
 
SUBJECT: Legal opinion on Board of Health jurisdiction regarding electric 
transmission projects falling under the jurisdiction of the state Energy Facilities 
Siting Board  
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
 
BACKGROUND: At its June 25, 2024, meeting, the Board of Health (the “Board”) 
heard from Susanne Conley, who, on behalf of herself and a group of residents, 
asked that the Board conduct an examination of completed and proposed onshore 
electric infrastructure in connection with offshore renewable wind energy projects in 
the Town. Specifically, Ms. Conley asked that the Board examine electric 
substations and other infrastructure (consisting mainly of underground vaults at 
beach parking lots where wind farm export cables would come ashore, and duct 
banks under Town roadways in which onshore transmission cables would be 
housed) and require compliance with the federal Safe Drinking Water Act 
(“SDWA”), 42 U.S.C 300f, et seq. Ms. Conley asserted that the Board has broad 
authority to take an array of actions, including conditioning or prohibiting an electric 
infrastructure project, if the Board finds that a “public health adverse effect” exists. 
Ms. Conley’s presentation was followed by a memorandum dated July 18, 2024, 
prepared by the group and shared with the Board. The memorandum likewise 
asserts that the Board has such authority and requests that the Board exercise that 
alleged authority to “halt any further onshore development activities involving future 
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offshore wind projects, notably Park City Wind LLC and Commonwealth Wind LLC, 
until the Board concludes its threat assessment and reports the results [...].” The 
memorandum also requests that the Board engage in a Sole Source Aquifer review 
under the SDWA. Except for referring to the SDWA, the memorandum speaks in 
general terms and lacks reference to specific laws to support the group’s request 
that the Board assert jurisdiction over these projects and halt or prohibit 
construction.  
SHORT ANSWER:  
 
We write to clarify the Board’s legal authority. As discussed in more detail below, 
the Board does not have jurisdiction over the siting of electric transmission lines 
and substations, nor does the Board have any compliance or enforcement role 
under the SDWA, including no ability to engage in a Sole Source Aquifer review 
under the SDWA and make associated determinations. Finally, the Board has no 
authority to condition, prohibit or halt construction of electric transmission 
infrastructure if a “public health adverse effect” is alleged. In providing this legal 
opinion, we do not take a position on what the law should be or take issue with the 
general concerns expressed to the Board at its June 25th meeting or in the 
memorandum provided to the Board. Rather, we write to explain and clarify the law 
as it exists. Given the interest in this subject, please feel free to share this 
memorandum with the public. DISCUSSION: This request by the residents appears 
to be based on the premise that the Board has broad authority to examine, 
condition and prohibit electric transmission lines and facilities. We understand that 
the group was in large measure relying on and restating assertions made by 
Department of Environmental Protection (“MassDEP”) Deputy Commissioner John 
Beling in a May 24, 2024 email he sent to a Town Councilor (the “Beling email” or 
the “May 24 email”). Although the Beling email referred to the SDWA and a Town 
ordinance adopted pursuant to MassDEP’s Drinking Water Regulations, 310 CMR 
22.00, the May 24 email did not cite to any specific statutory authority or legal 
standards upon which the Board could take such actions. Further, the Deputy 
Commissioner’s assertions in the May 24 email are incorrect insofar as they 
concern a project within the jurisdiction of the Energy Facilities Siting Board 
(“EFSB”) and the Department of Public Utilities (“DPU”), and are also incorrect 
concerning the SDWA, Sole Source Aquifer review, and the ability of the Board to 
condition or prohibit a substation or transmission line if the Board found the 
existence of a “public health adverse effect.” In a recent (undated) letter sent on 
July 31, 2024, Deputy Commissioner Beling apologized for the confusion created 
by his May 24 email and clarified that his statements were based on general 
authorities of, and actions taken by, other boards of health, and noted that “this 
does not mean these actions would be within the scope of the Barnstable Board of 
Health either generally or as to the electric substation project, particularly given the 
restrictions in the EFSB decision.” In his July 31 letter, Deputy Commissioner 
Beling stated that he was not aware that Park City Wind had been approved by the 
ESFB, and he confirmed that MassDEP has sole authority to regulate public water 
suppliers. His letter notes that his May 24 email was not intended as legal advice 
and that any legal advice to the Board should come from the Town Attorney. 
Consistent with that observation, we turn to the Board’s legal authority concerning 
the onshore electric infrastructure of offshore wind projects.  
Public Drinking Water Resources and the Safe Drinking Water Act As discussed 
below, the Board does not regulate public water supplies or public water suppliers. 
The Board cannot use the Town’s zoning ordinances to attach conditions to the 
wind projects since local zoning was overridden by the EFSB in its decisions on the 
Park City Wind and Vineyard Wind projects. The Board has no authority under the 
SWDA and no ability to conduct a SSA review. MassDEP does not regulate private 
drinking water wells. Instead, as you know, in the Town the Board regulates private 
drinking water wells, such as their siting, operation, maintenance and monitoring. 
The Board has adopted requirements for private wells under Chapter 397 of the 
Town Code. However, the Board does not regulate public water supplies or public 



04-07-

2022.docC:\Users\kevadm\AppData\Local\Microsoft\Windows\INetCache\Content.Outlook\7PI7Z2R2\09-

24-2024 Minutes.docx 

water suppliers, as acknowledged by Deputy Commissioner Beling in his July 31 
letter.1 MassDEP regulates public drinking water supplies, including public drinking 
water suppliers. MassDEP implements its role under specific authorizations from 
the Legislature and, in part, 1 While the Board does not have jurisdiction over 
public water supplies, the Board, of course, implements a number of regulatory 
authorities that reduce pollution to benefit public water resources, such as septic 
system and solid waste requirements. under the SDWA. MassDEP has established 
Drinking Water Regulations, 310 CMR 22.00, that are a significant part of the 
framework for protecting and regulating public drinking water sources and their 
use. In order to implement MassDEP’s requirements for protection of local drinking 
water resources in the Town, particularly groundwater, pursuant to 310 CMR 22.21 
the Town, through a Town zoning ordinance, created a Groundwater Protection 
Overlay District under Section 240-35 of the Town Code. This ordinance 
established various overlay areas of protection, along with permitted and prohibited 
uses within those areas. The Beling email asserts that the Board could attach 
conditions to electric facilities and substations based on the ordinance. However, 
under G.L. c. 40A, § 3, as part of the Park City Wind and Vineyard Wind decisions, 
the EFSB granted both of these projects exemptions from local zoning, including in 
particular, the Groundwater Protection Overlay District ordinance. Having been 
overridden, the ordinance could not be used to attach conditions to the project. Mr. 
Beling acknowledged this and corrected his earlier statement in his July 31 letter. 
In addition to state law requirements for public drinking water, MassDEP also 
exercises authority under the SDWA. The federal Environmental Protection Agency 
(“EPA”) set standards for public drinking water under the SDWA. MassDEP applied 
to the EPA and was granted primary authority to implement provisions of the 
SDWA in Massachusetts. Both the EPA and MassDEP exercise their authority 
under the SDWA to protect public water supplies and ensure compliance by public 
water suppliers. The Board, however, has no authority under the SDWA, for 
example, because it is not the “State” within the meaning of the SDWA. 
Accordingly, the Board cannot administer the provisions of the SDWA. Given the 
Board’s lack of a statutory role or jurisdiction under the SDWA, the Board has no 
authority to undertake a Sole Source Aquifer (SSA) review under the SDWA and to 
make corresponding determinations, despite the suggestions to the contrary by 
Deputy Commissioner Beling in his May 24 email. Section 1424(e) of the SDWA 
(300 U.S.C 300h-3(e)) authorizes designation of an SSA and places that authority 
with the EPA. The EPA may also undertake a review of a project within an SSA 
under the SDWA, including its regulations at 40 CFR 149, only if the project 
involves a commitment of federal financial assistance. As you may be aware, 
residents requested that the EPA conduct an SSA review related to the onshore 
infrastructure of wind projects. The EPA declined the request and cited its 
determination that no commitment of federal financial assistance existed to permit 
the project review. The Board cannot undertake a SSA review and make 
determinations under the SDWA because it does not have that authority under 
federal law, nor can the Board step into the shoes of the EPA and exercise federal 
jurisdiction. Siting and Review of Electric Transmission Infrastructure and Facilities 
Under the state regulatory framework for public utilities, the Board has no authority 
to regulate the siting of electric infrastructure or issue orders to condition or halt a 
project approved already by the EFSB and DPU. The Supreme Judicial Court has 
consistently confirmed several key points: the manufacture and sale of electricity, 
which includes transmission, is governed by Chapter 164 of the General Laws; the 
statute represents the “State’s regulatory scheme for public utilities”; and the 
Legislature “intended to preempt local entities from enacting local legislation in this 
area.” See Boston Gas Co. v. City of Somerville, 420 Mass. 702, 703-4 (1995). 
Although the Board has authority unrelated to public utilities regarding public 
health, safety and welfare, the Board cannot use that authority in manner that is 
inconsistent with state law or in a way “which has the practical effect of frustrating 
the fundamental state policy of ensuring uniform and efficient utility services to the 
public.” See Boston Gas Co. v. City of Newton, 425 Mass. 697, 703 and 706 
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(1997). While the Town (not the Board) may have limited authorities under Chapter 
164 of the General Laws unrelated to siting of electric facilities, the Court has been 
clear that even this “limited authority must yield to the broader grant of authority to 
the [DPU].” Id at 703. Siting and approval authority to construct electric facilities, 
such as substations and transmission lines, for projects such as Vineyard Wind 
and Park City Wind is with the EFSB and DPU under M.G.L. c. 164, §§ 69J and 72. 
Section 69J requires that the EFSB implement the statute so as to provide a 
reliable energy supply with a minimum impact on the environment at the lowest 
possible cost. See Town of Sudbury v. Energy Facilities Siting Board, 487 Mass. 
737, 745 (2021). The authority of the EFSB and DPU is broad, and both agencies 
have significant tools to accomplish their statutory goals and ensure projects will be 
constructed. 2 In reviewing their actions on appeal, Courts afford great deference 
to the EFSB’s expertise and experience. Alliance to Protect Nantucket Sound, 448 
Mass. 45, 51 (2006). Under Section 69J, the Legislature has charged the EFSB 
with determining, among other things, that “new facilities are consistent with current 
health, environmental protection, and resource use and development policies as 
adopted by the Commonwealth.” The Board is also charged with finding that the 
project “will or does serve the public convenience and is consistent with the public 
interest.” See Town of Sudbury at 739. The EFSB addressed these considerations 
and made related determinations in its decision on Park City Wind, including 
regarding electromagnetic fields (EMF). More recently, a June 28, 2024 letter 
signed by both the Commissioner of the state Department of Public Health and the 
EEA Undersecretary addressed several concerns, including health and safety 
considerations of EMF. The letter also concurred with the project review by the 
EFSB and supported that the EFSB decision was consistent with the current health 
policies of the Commonwealth under section 69J. Again, these siting decisions are 
with the EFSB and DPU; those agencies have issued their decision on Park City 
Wind and the appeal period has expired. The Board does not have separate 
authority to regulate, prohibit or condition the siting of the electric infrastructure 
approved by these state agencies. Finally, we note that although the Beling email 
referred to potential “public health adverse effects,” Mr. Beling did not provide a 
citation to any legal authority for this standard or the possible actions he asserted 
the Board might take if the standard is exceeded. We believe he either may have 
meant “serious adverse health effects” under the SDWA or may have been 
referring to the Board’s authority under provisions of G.L. c. 111 to address public 
nuisances, such as under section 122 of that Chapter of the Massachusetts 
General Laws. If the former, the 2 For example, under G.L. c. 164, § 69K, the 
EFSB has the ability, if needed, to issue a Certificate of Environmental Impact and 
Public Interest, which effectively functions as a composite approval for all state or 
local permits, after which “no state agency or local government shall impose or 
enforce any law, ordinance, by-law, rule or regulation nor take any action nor fail to 
take any action which would delay or prevent the construction, operation or 
maintenance of such facility.” Under G.L. c. 164, § 69R, a public utility may petition 
the DPU for state eminent domain power to secure rights for a project (including 
against a city or town, but not extending to park land, public spaces or public ways, 
which would need to be the subject of a separate special act of the Legislature). 
While section 69R does not allow the DPU to authorize takings of easements in a 
roadway, G.L. c. 166, § 28 allows the DPU to authorize grants of locations in public 
ways, which effectively confers rights on a private entity to use and occupy the 
public way. Board has no jurisdiction under the SDWA. If the latter, because the 
EFSB is charged by the Legislature with permitting electric infrastructure, the Board 
would not be able to declare a project permitted by the EFSB under this charge as 
a public nuisance. See Town of Hull v. Massachusetts Port Authority, 441 Mass 
508, 517 (2004). The EFSB and DPU are authorized by the Legislature to site and 
approve electric facilities and transmission infrastructure. Given that the EFSB and 
DPU are legislatively authorized to approve projects that they find serve the public 
convenience and are consistent with the public interest, the Board would not be 
able to issue an order finding the project to be a public nuisance.3 Memorandum 
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from Susanne Conley (and unnamed others), dated September 8, 2024, and 
captioned “Follow up to June 25 Resident’s Petition and Board Request” We also 
reviewed the memorandum, dated September 8, 2024, from Susanne Conley (and 
unnamed others) (referred to collectively herein as the “group”) to the Board and 
captioned “Follow up to June 25 Resident’s Petition and Board Request.” The 
memorandum refers to providing the specific statutory authority requested by 
former Board Chairman John Norman at the June Board meeting. The 
memorandum’s cited authority includes: the SDWA; M.G.L. c. 111, §§ 5S(f), 31 and 
122; MassDEP’s Drinking Water Regulations, specifically 310 CMR 22.21(2); 
Sections 381-2 and 381-3 of Chapter 381 of the Town Code; Sections 108-6 and 
108- 12 of the Town Code; and Section 241-21 of Chapter 241 of the Town Code. 
In earlier sections of our memorandum, we already addressed that: the Board has 
no jurisdiction under the SDWA; the local controls promulgated by the Town under 
310 CMR 22.21 are inapplicable to both Park City Wind and Vineyard Wind due to 
those projects having been granted zoning exemptions by the EFSB and DPU 
pursuant to M.G.L. c. 40A, § 3; and the Board would not be able to find under 
Chapter 111 of the General Laws, including section 122, that either project is a 
public nuisance. That leaves for discussion M.G.L. 111, § 5S(f) and the cited 
sections of the Town Code in Chapters 381, 108 and 241. M.G.L. 111, § 5S(f), 
states: A person may request that a local board of health conduct testing, 
monitoring and analysis of bathing waters when there is a reasonable basis to 
believe that an alleged violation of such minimum sanitation standards established 
by this section has occurred. Local boards of health shall promptly review such 
requests and determine whether any such testing, monitoring and analysis is 
necessary to ensure the public health and safety in bathing waters. The 
memorandum requests that the Board review Vineyard Wind’s dewatering activities 
at Covell’s Beach, consider whether those activities were properly authorized and 
assess the “possible impact” on bathing beach water quality. We note that both 
projects included detailed discussion of dewatering activities in their environmental 
review and that an authorization is required under the National Pollutant Discharge 
Elimination System (“NPDES”) Construction General Permit (“CGP”) for 
Discharges from Construction Activities. The project prepared a Stormwater 
Pollution Prevention Plan (“SWPPP”) under the NPDES CGP. If the group has 3 If 
the project is constructed and the project proponent is operating outside its EFSB 
approval in a way that may cause a public nuisance injurious to health, then the 
Board could consider exercising its authority. reason to believe that Vineyard Wind 
did not comply with its NPDES permitting obligations, they should raise their 
concerns with the EPA and the EFSB. While Section 5S(f) would not confer 
authority on the Board to assert jurisdiction over dewatering activities subject to a 
federal Environmental Protection Agency authorization , we note that, in other 
situations where this section would be relevant, before the Board could commence 
a review under this section, the group would first need to state their “reasonable 
basis to believe that an alleged violation of such minimum sanitation standards 
established by this section has occurred.” The memorandum from the group asks 
that the Board review the project’s substation containment systems under Chapter 
381 of the Town Code. Chapter 381 concerns the Board’s regulations regarding 
“floor drains.” I understand neither Park City Wind nor Vineyard Wind have floor 
drains and associated activities subject to regulation under Chapter 381. The 
substations for both projects have either constructed (Vineyard Wind) or planned 
(Park City Wind) containment sumps and systems (approved by the EFSB) 
intended to contain dielectric fluid within a spill or stormwater from a precipitation 
event. However, these would not be subject to Chapter 381. The memorandum 
refers to Sections 108-6 and 108-12 of Chapter 108 of the Town Code but does not 
provide any discussion regarding why those sections may be relevant. We do not 
want to speculate further on the intent of the memorandum and only note, as 
discussed above already, the siting of electric infrastructure and substations is 
within the jurisdiction of the EFSB. Chapter 108 does not concern the siting of 
electric infrastructure and could not be the basis to challenge such siting approved 
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by the EFSB. Chapter 241 of the Town Code is known as the Administrative Code. 
As stated in Section 241- 1, the Administrative Code “has the broad purpose of 
providing for the internal organization and administration of the Barnstable Town 
government” and the “intention and purpose […] is to provide for a legal, practical, 
and efficient plan of organization and administrative procedures which allows for 
and encourages the effective delivery of municipal services to the residents of 
Barnstable.” Section 241-21 establishes the Board and outlines its responsibilities. 
However, Section 241-1 does not on its own create any regulatory authority that 
could be applied to any project, including wind projects. We are not saying that the 
Board could not choose to study an issue of interest to the Board that relates to its 
role as generally described in Section 241-1. It could. However, such studies could 
not be used by the Board to assert jurisdiction over either Park City Wind or 
Vineyard Wind, since both of those projects are fully permitted by the EFSB; but 
the Board could use such studies as the basis for comments it could submit to the 
EFSB on the Commonwealth Wind project, but only after the EFSB issues a Notice 
of Adjudication to commence the proceeding, which has not yet occurred. In 
choosing whether to study an issue, the Board would need outside consultants and 
financial resources. The Board would need to decide in that regard whether to 
study an issue of interest outside its regulatory jurisdiction. For these reasons, the 
Board cannot assert jurisdiction over onshore components of the offshore wind 
projects that fall within the jurisdiction of, and have been approved in a written 
decision by, the EFSB and DPU. 

 
 
 

Adjourn – 4:00 pm 
 
Upon a motion duly made by Donald Guadagnoli, M.D, seconded by Tom Lee. the 
Board voted to adjourn.  Roll Call:  Paul Canniff- Yes, Donald Guadagnoli M.D. -Yes, 
Steven Waller M.D. -Yes, F.P. (Thomas) Lee-Yes.  (Unanimously, voted in favor.) 
 

 
  
 
 
 
  

 
 

          
      
 
 


